BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council Thursday 1st February 2018
at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:Cllr J Mills (Chairman)
Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) 

      
Cllr N Boughton 
Cllr M Perring
County Councillor J Hawkins 

District Councillors J Green and T Pennington.
Also present Mr T Douglas from Baker Estates, 3 members of the public and 

Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
Before the meeting started the Chairman invited Mr Douglas from Baker Estates to speak.

Mr Douglas explained that he wished to give the Parish Council an update on the development at Great Court Farm and details of the planned road closure which would take place from Monday 5th February 2018 until 4th March 2018 in Weston Lane.  A diversion was in place and had been agreed by Devon County Council.  This road closure was to allow drainage works and new gullies to be put in to alleviate the flooding from Weston Lane.  At the same time it was planned that Western Power would lower cables in the lower field.  The developers were awaiting licences to carry out the Section 278 works in Blackpost Lane to road markings and signage mainly at the junctions; no timings were known yet but these would be carried out using stop/go signs.
Cllr Hooper asked if it would not have been better to repair the potholes in the diversion route prior to its use.  Mr Douglas told the meeting that these had been flagged up to Devon County Council Highways and it was not up to Baker Estates to repair the roads.  Cllr Hooper was also concerned that fertiliser deliveries would not be able to be made; Mr Douglas confirmed that if delivery times were known then Baker Estates would do all they could to help local residents.
Mr Douglas told the meeting that he was still aware that there was a no right turn scheduled at Blackpost Lane.  The meeting were concerned that Cllr Hodgson had confirmed that this would not be put in place but that Baker Estates had not been informed.

Cllr Perring asked if the hedge was to be re-instated where the footpath met the edge of the development.  Mr Douglas was not aware that this was to be done but added that there was still hedging to be removed for a visibility splay.  Cllr Mills explained that the hedging was to be moved back where it met the end of the paving; Mr Douglas would check the Section 38 agreement.

Cllr Mills asked if there was to be a footpath at the bends at Courtfields. 

Mr Douglas confirmed that there was hedging and landscaping due for that area and this would be completed when the weather was better.

1.  (02.18)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr M Hannaford, 

County Councillor Hodgson, and District Councillors Birch and Vint.
2. (02.18)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
Cllr Boughton declared a personal interest in 4302/17/OPA – Outline planning application with some matters reserved for construction of up to 9 dwellings and creation of access – Land at SX 829 613, west and north west of Berry Pomeroy School, Berry Pomeroy.
3. (02.18)    MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 4th January 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman. 
4. (02.18)      MATTERS ARISING
· Adoption of the telephone box –Cllr Boughton told the meeting that the refurbishment of the kiosk, agreed at a previous meeting, would be put on hold until after Easter.  She had been in touch with a member of the Marldon Environmental Group who would check their supply of paint and would pass this to Berry Pomeroy.

· Councillor vacancy – Sara Halliday had informed the Clerk that her employers, Totnes Town Council, would be discussing this matter on 9th February; Cllr Boughton told the meeting that a representative from the village was still required.

· No Right Turn at True Street – Cllr Hodgson was to raise this matter again with HATOC.

· Provision of “Give Way” sign at Berry Pomeroy roundabout – Cllr Boughton would be meeting with Cllr Jonathan Hawkins and Lisa Edmonds from Devon County Highways on 7th February to walk round the village.  The roundabout needed new road markings as currently cars were speeding straight through.  
· Double yellow lines in Bourton Lane – Although Devon County Council had agreed to these being put in place they had still not been painted in – this would be raised again with Highways.
Cllr Hawkins was to visit the garage at Longcombe Cross to discuss the double yellow lines due to be painted there.

· War Memorial – Cllr Green reported that Berry Pomeroy would receive 75% of their application for £2,000 of funds from the TAP fund from South Hams District Council for the works at the War Memorial.  Cllr Boughton offered to meet the Duke of Somerset at the site to explain the proposed scheme.
· Permissive Footpath sign at True Street – Cllr Hooper had replaced the missing sign; the Clerk would ask Devon Rights of Way for a replacement top for the sign which had the word “permissive” painted out.

5. (02.18) POLICE.
No incidents had been reported on the Police website.  
6. (02.18) REPORTS
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington

Cllr Pennington reported that South Hams District Council had discussed their budget for 2018/2019 at a meeting earlier that day.  Although this had yet to be finalised a 3.2% increase (£5) had been proposed.
Report of District Cllr John Green
Cllr Green told the meeting that the proposed £5.00 rise on Council tax was only on the South Hams District Council element.  

Cllr Green also reported that a 20p entry fee was proposed for the public toilets in Totnes and these would re-open on 11th February 2018.
South Hams District Council’s Joint Local Plan was going through at present and a public meeting would be held at Follaton House on 27th and 28th February 2018 to discuss housing and air quality issues.  An air quality consultation concerning the A385 was due to start in April and would run for 8 weeks;

Cllr Green recommended that Berry Pomeroy Parish Council should liaise with the District Council on this.

Cllr Green told the meeting that Morrison’s petrol station in Totnes had applied for 24 hour alcohol sales and this would be considered by the District Council’s licensing committee in April.

Cllr Green had attended a recent Bridgetown Alive meeting where the issue of young people and drugs had been raised.  Cllr Green was trying to get a group together to provide help for young people particularly those at the top of Bridgetown.  There were still Friday night youth meetings at the Pavilions in Totnes but Cllr Green asked the Parish Council to raise Youth provision as an issue if this was a concern.  
Cllr Boughton added that it would be good to get parents input and Cllr Mills agreed that the Parish Council should do something; this would be added as an item to the agenda for the next meeting and Cllr Boughton would create a poster for the notice board to publicise this.
7. (02.18)   PLANNING.
Consideration was given to the following planning applications:-
4302/17/OPA – Outline planning application with some matters reserved for construction of up to 9 dwellings and creation of access – Land at SX 829 613, west and north west of Berry Pomeroy School, Berry Pomeroy.
The Chairman read out comments from the residents of Keep Cottages which had been gathered at a recent event at the Village Hall and a letter from Berry Pomeroy School with comments on the application was distributed to the meeting.

Cllr Perring told the meeting that the Parish Council had previously identified the application site as a possible location for 3 affordable homes.

The Parish Council were concerned that no consultation with the Education Authority or the School had taken place.  The Clerk would submit the Parish Council’s comment that the application as it stood should be refused and raise the following points:-
1) There were discrepancies in the application

i) The site was not an arable field it was a meadow

ii) The statement of providing an additional 13 spaces did not take into account the current car park

iii) The red line of the plan as shown cut through gardens of properties at Keep Cottages

iv) The application stated that the site was in easy walking distance of numerous local shops – there were no shops in Berry Pomeroy and the nearest shops were in Totnes, not a safe or easy walk.

v) There appeared to be no consideration of where water treatment would take place, in fact some of the proposed properties were on top of existing sewerage provision.

2) The lay-by provision outside the school would lead to children loading into school buses on the road side of the vehicle.

3) The reduction in the school playground was against central government policies, which stated that outside spaces at schools, should be preserved or increased.

4) The Educational Authority had not been consulted.

5) The development would take away access to the school playing field thereby preventing grounds maintenance of this area.

The Parish Council wished this application to be considered by the District Council Development Control Committee, not under delegated authority.

The Clerk would attach comments from a public consultation evening in Berry Pomeroy and a letter from Berry Pomeroy Primary School which contained objections to the application as it stood.

It was noted that the Parish Council were not against an additional housing development at this site but believed that all the questions raised above and in the attached notes should be addressed before any decision was taken.

Cllr Pennington told the meeting that he had concerns regarding this application and had obtained a copy of the plans and had arranged a meeting with the Head Teacher of Berry Pomeroy Primary School.  He felt the Education Authority must be consulted and he would insist that this would be considered by the Development Control Committee at the District Council and a site meeting be held.  

Cllr Boughton suggested that such a meeting be held at 3.30pm so that the officers and members could see the traffic problems at first hand.
Cllr Hawkins arrived at 8.30pm

Councillor Hawkins would contact the County Council education officer Simon Niles to ascertain if any consultation with the Education Authority had been made.
The members of the Parish Council hoped that an extension of one month would be made on the decision on this application in order for the questions raised to be addressed.

Currently the Parish Council paid the rent on the field (the school paid for the maintenance) so that it could be used as a community facility.  If the development stopped the maintenance of the field this facility would be lost.
3848/17/FUL – READVERTISEMENT (Revised Plan Received) Application for new farm building for storage of machinery and fodder (resubmission of 4071/16/FUL) – Land at SX837600, Traceys Farm, Longcombe.

Recommend Approval.
8. (02.18) FINANCE
The following payments were approved by the meeting:-
                                                                                                         £
          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for January 2018 -  


       152.47
Berry Pomeroy Village Hall 


April 2015 – March 2016 
£220.00


April 2016 – March 2017

£220.00


       440.00



N. B. - HMRC advised that Berry Pomeroy’s account showed a credit at 

31st October 2017 of £172.20 at and therefore no HMRC payments are due until this is cleared.  HMRC for October would have been £38.20, November £38.20, December £38.00, January £38.20 (Total £152.60).
Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   26th December 2017                               £6,253.03
Balance on Savings A/C     3rd July 2017                                          £4,206.57


   £10,459.60
9. (02.18)  CORRESPONDENCE – None.
10. (02.18) NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN.
Cllr Boughton reported that she had met with Mr David Chapman who was an expert on Neighbourhood Plans and he had provided a list of future work that would need to be completed and a reading list of 11 documents.  At present the Parish Council did not have the manpower to take this forward and Cllr Boughton suggested that the Parish Council should look at the projects that they could take forward from the feed back at the consultation events.  An annual meeting with members of the public could provide more opportunities for people to say what they wanted.
11. (02.18) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS
Cllr Hooper told the meeting that the potholes on the diversion route at Great Court Farm needed immediate attention and Cllr Hawkins suggested that these could be repaired with monies held by Cllr Hodgson for highways items.  The Clerk would email Cllr Hodgson with details.

Cllr Perring reported that the bridle path from Loventor to Aptor was flooded in many places; the Clerk would report this to Devon Rights of Way.
Cllr Green told the meeting that that following a matter raised at the previous Parish Council meeting, South Hams District Council had sent a sweeper to clean the roads in the centre of Berry Pomeroy as requested.  Members were unclear if this had been carried out as the problem of leaves and mud in the road around the Church and the square remained; Cllr Green would ask Honey Foskett at South Hams District Council to have this carried out again.
Councillor Hawkins reported that Berry Pomeroy Parish Council had been successful in gaining 75% of the money requested from the TAP fund.  He would be walking round the village on 7th February with Cllr Boughton and Lisa Edmonds from Devon County Council Highways to look at various issues.  

Cllr Hawkins would contact Neil Oxton at Devon County Council concerning the double yellow lines due to be painted at Bourton Lane.

12. (02.18) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – None.
13. (02.18)  CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS.
Contract for the Parish Clerk.

A draft contract of employment for the Clerk to the Parish Council had been circulated to members.  This was agreed by the meeting and signed by the Clerk and the Chairman.
14. (02.18) NEXT MEETING
1st March 2018 in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30pm
Signed ………………………………… 1st March 2018     (J. Mills, Chairman) 
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